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MINUTES 
SELECT BOARD MEETING 

TOWN OF COVENTRY 

 

Monday April 24th, 2017 at 5:00 p.m. 

 

Board Members Present:    

Michael Marcotte / Chairman; Bradley Maxwell; Scott Morley 

 

Town Officials Present: 

Amanda Carlson/Town Administrator  

David Barlow/Trustee of Cemetery Funds  

Kate Fletcher/Delinquent Tax Collector  

Maurice Jacobs/Planning Commission; Skip Gosselin/Planning Commission 

 

Guests:  

Ronald Pierce; Martha Sylvester; Jeanne Desrochers; Scott Jenness; Leigh Carter; Gary Poginy; Randy 

Percy; Don Bennett; Viola Poirier; Kathy Bowman; Roland Berwa; Ken Idway; Marry Ellen Linton; 

Daniel Hinton; Viola Poirier 

 

Press:  

Robin Smith/Caledonia Record; Chris Roy/Newport Daily Express  

 

 

1. Mike Marcotte called the meeting to order at 5:01 p.m.   

 

2. Approve the minutes of the April 17th, 2017 meeting   

¶ Brad Maxwell made the motion to approve the minutes of the April 17th, 2017 meeting. 

¶ Seconded by Scott Morley.  The Board signed and approved the minutes as written.  

 

3. Allow for public comment  

¶ No public comment.  

 

4. Gary Poginy from Borderline Ridge Riders ATV Association  

¶ The Borderline Ridge Riders ATV Association would like to utilize portions of Town roads to 

expand the current network for connections to neighboring Towns.     
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¶ The Association requested access to portions of Coventry Station Road, Airport Road, River Road 

and Webster Road.  This would allow the trails to connect across the interstate.  Some land 

owners have been contacted and wherever possible, trails will be utilized instead of Town Roads.   

¶ Gary Poginy stated that a recent agreement was made with the Village of Orleans for a one year 

trial, and potions of Barton have been opened to the ATV travel.  Irasburg, Brownington, Glover, 

Albany and Lowell are all completely open to ATV travel on Town Roads. The goal is to make as 

many connections as possible for riders. 

¶ Gary stated that the Borderline Ridge Riders ATV Association has budgeted significant amounts 

this year to purchase new trails signs.   

¶ Brad Maxwell stated that his preference would be for Coventry Station Road to be used as little 

as possible due to road construction detours planned for this summer.  

¶ Residents voiced concerns that the Association was asking for the Town to open all roads to ATV 

traffic.  Mike Marcotte stated that the Association is not asking, nor is the Board considering 

opening up all roads for ATV travel.  The Board is only considering certain potions to enable 

riders to make connections to other Towns.  

¶ The Board granted Scott Morley unanimous authority to meet with Gary Poginy the following 

day to look at road maps and mark out the suggested route.  Maps will be reviewed at the next 

meeting before permission is granted to the organization.  

 

5. Update on discussion with Attorney Gillies regarding Town Attorney    

¶ Under unanimous authority granted by the Board for Scott Morley to speak with Attorney Paul 

Gillies; Scott reported that Mr. Gillies would accept the position of Town Attorney for Coventry 

as a short-term appointment.    

¶ Paul Gillies recommended that if the Board agreed, then proper procedure would be for him to 

follow up with the current Town Attorney, Bill Davies, to request files and to discuss pending 

issues.   

¶ The Board granted Scott Morley unanimous authority to continue conversations with Paul and 

discuss any potential conflicts of interest before the Board makes an official motion to appoint. 

   

¶ The Board discussed the scheduled court hearing for the following day and Mike Marcotte 

wanted to make sure it was impressed upon the Judge the urgency of the problems faced in the 

office and the Clerk/Treasurers refusal to comply with the Court Order.   

 

6. Potential grant funding for paving of Airport Road   

¶ The Board reviewed the Grant Application to Vermont Department of Transportation for paving 

on the Airport Road.   

¶ The job will include reclaiming 7100 feet of Airport Road and then re-surfacing with 2” of new 

asphalt.  Cost of work estimated by Pike Industries, Inc: $160,616.80.  Funding from the State 

proposed at 80% for a total of $128,493.44.   



Page 3 of 7 

 

¶ The Board agreed unanimously to submit the application and pursue the project based on the 

estimated grant award.   

¶ Once the grant is approved then the work will be scheduled to ensure it coordinates with the 

ledge removal being done by the State in July and August that would detour cars along Airport 

Road.  

 

7. Upstairs Office Setup  

¶ Listers Assistant, David Barlow, stated that the immediate needs for the Listers Office were a 

printer/copier and a computer mouse.  He asked the Board to approve those purchases.   

¶ Maurice Jacobs asked about meeting space for the Planning Commission and the need for access 

to a copier.   

¶ Scott Morley stated that the upstairs library space has been cleaned out and can now be used 

for Town organizations to meet.  If handicapped accessibility is an issue then the gymnasium can 

be used instead.  Copies can be made at the Town Clerks Office or in the Town Administrators 

Office.  

¶ The Board is currently working on setting up the Listers Office upstairs and needs to focus on 

one project at a time.  Once that is completed then they will address any additional needs of the 

library space.   

¶ Maurice Jacobs stated that the Planning Commission has put important projects on hold for 

months while the Board dealt with other issues.  The group would like to resume meetings and 

get back on track; however, they feel homeless and ignored in their needs to complete important 

work.  He stated that members of the Planning Commissioner have expressed they do not want 

to be involved because they feel slighted and unappreciated.   

¶ Maurice stated that the Planning Commission’s intention is to put the Town in the right direction 

in a timely manner for projects like the pending Town Plan; however, they feel the Board is too 

preoccupied with other matters to address the serious business.  

¶ The Board re-stated the position that the Planning Commission has access to a meeting room 

upstairs, however, new equipment cannot be purchased at this time.  The Board’s Office and the 

Clerk’s Office can be utilized for copies as it has always been and nothing has changed in that 

regard.  Copies would need to be made prior to the meeting.  

¶ Maurice Jacobs asked about acquiring keys to the Board Office and Scott Morley stated this was 

not possible at this time.   

¶ Maurice Jacobs stated that if the Board could not trust people then they will have resignations 

to address.  

¶ Maurice Jacobs and Skip Gosselin departed the meeting.  

 

¶ Scott Morley continued conversations regarding the Listers office stating that the upstairs had 

been cleared out the previous Friday.   

¶ Brad Maxwell made the motion to approve the purchase of the printer and the mouse as 

requested.  Seconded by Scott Morley.  
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¶ The Board agreed unanimously to request a contractor to look at the room for an estimate on 

completing the renovations.  The Board granted Brad Maxwell unanimous authority to contact 

Paul Cutting to request a quote.  

¶ The Board was questioned on why the Listers room was being renovated before the other 

spaces.  

¶ Mike Marcotte replied that the listers need space to work on appraisals and updates that effect 

the Grand List and tax billing. The three person Select Board is faced with sorting through many 

issues and functions of the Town and only one thing can be addressed at a time.  Mike stated he 

understood the frustrations the Planning Commission must be feeling with the changes but the 

Board would like to work with them for a solution.    

 

Viola Poirier asked the Board if they would consider addressing agenda item #11 & 12 immediately.  

The Board agreed unanimously to amend the agenda and skip to item #11 as requested.  

 

11. Dog License reporting and enforcement review  

¶ The Board reviewed 20 V.S.A  §3590, §3621 and §3622 stating regulations on licensing and 

enforcement.  

¶ The Board stated that Rene Falconer will be attending next week’s Board meeting to discuss the 

position of Pound Keeper for the Town.  Rene holds this title in several other Towns and should 

be aware of the regulations surrounding enforcement.  

¶ The Board agreed unanimously to wait until next week to discuss the position with Rene before 

they examine the Statutes further.  

 

12. Dog Ordinance Review  

¶ The Board reviewed the current Dog Ordinance that the Town has in place.  

¶ Prior to having further discussions, the Board agreed to get some legal clarification on the 

ordinance and if all sections apply solely to the Village or if some sections apply to the entire 

Town.   

¶ The Board agreed that conversations with Rene Falconer about enforcement might have some 

bearing on the decision.  

 

8. Recreation Committee  

¶ Mike Marcotte stated he had not been able to reach the current Recreation Committee to 

confirm their involvement.  

¶ The Board agreed unanimously that, at the moment, the recreation committee for planning 

Coventry Day included: Anita Gariepy, Kate Fletcher, Adam Messier, Mellissa Gallup, Martha 

Sylvester and Amanda Carlson.  Additional Volunteers will be asked to help on the day of the 

event.   
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9. Coventry Day 

¶ Kate Fletcher reported that she spoke with Chris Doncaster who is available with a 3 to 4 piece 

band for $400 for a two-hour session.   

¶ The Board agreed unanimously to allow Kate to book the Band for the 7:00 p.m. to 9:15 p.m. 

time slot.   

¶ The Town Administrator will contact Janet Lussier to see if she would like to play the earlier time 

slot from 5:00 p.m. to 6:30 p.m.   

¶ The Board asked the Town Administrator to get quotes on food items as well as contact the 

Sheriff’s Department to request their presence.   

¶ The Board agreed unanimously to book Donna Bousquet for face painting for a cost of $50 for 

two hours.  

 

10. Solid Waste Implementation Plan Reporting Requirements  

¶ The Board reviewed the reporting requirements checklist provided by the Town Administrator.  

¶ Amanda Carlson was asked to contact Waste USA for assistance on assembling a list of area 

haulers, creating a template for registering haulers, and to obtain landfill reports.   

¶ Brad Maxwell will contact Sherry Bradley to find out if a SWIP committee meeting can be 

arranged to address the upcoming reporting requirements.  

 

11. Dog License reporting and enforcement review   

12. Dog Ordinance Review  

¶ Agenda amended and items addressed earlier in meeting.   

 

13. Request Treasurer’s report to include detailed list of Town revenue for the preceding calendar 

week including all source documents 

¶ The Board reviewed the report provided by the Town Treasurer.  Total checks received and 

deposited for the week of April 16th through 22nd $329.00.  Total cash deposited but received 

for the previous week $484.00.   

¶ The Board noted that there was no summary sheet provided detailing where payments should 

be applied to; check copies did not include source documentation either.   

¶ The Board agreed the document was incomplete.  

¶ The Treasurer was not present to comment.  

 

14. Review summary of delinquent tax payments received for prior week 

¶ Delinquent Tax Collector, Kate Fletcher, presented the Board with a summary sheet detailing 

one payment received for the week of April 16 through 22nd in the amount of $500.   

¶ Kate Fletcher notified the Board that she had brought the check to the Town Treasurer earlier 

that day.  She requested the Treasurer use the check machine to scan and deposit to the bank 

immediately and was informed that deposits are only done on Fridays.   
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¶ The Delinquent Tax Collector will bring all future payments to the Treasurer on Friday’s for 

deposit.   

¶ Once the payment is confirmed to be in the bank, then the Board will sign and approve the 

weekly report from the Delinquent Tax Collector.  

¶ The Board agreed to review the Delinquent Tax Collector Policy and introduction letter at the 

next meeting for approval and adoption.  

¶ Kate Fletcher requested the Board consider taking credit card payments for delinquent tax 

collection.  Many towns use the MuniciPay system which is a free online service to the Town and 

charges the cardholder a percentage for use.  The link can be added to the web site.  A 

notification is sent when a payment is made and the funds are deposited into the bank account 

weekly.  

¶ The Board agreed that this would be a valuable service and would benefit the tax payers, 

however, they would need to consider how this would affect the Treasurer’s Office.   

¶ On behalf of the Board, Scott Morley expressed a sincere thank you to Kate Fletcher for the hard 

work she has done for the town, and her desire and willingness to help the Board as they sort 

through these issues.  

 

15. Other Business 

¶ The Board signed and approved the Notice of Proposed Sale received from Attorney Bill Davies.   

¶ The Notice is to release the glebe land purchased by New England Waste Services from Leslie 

Joseph.   

¶ The notice will be posted at the Town Clerk’s Office and two additional public places, for thirty 

days allowing voters time to petition before the glebe land is released by the Town. 

 

¶ At the last meeting, the Board reviewed a letter presented by residents concerned with the 

health hazards of the Rounsevelle House in the village that was destroyed by a fire.   

¶ The Town Administrator reported that she contacted the probate Court to clarify who had the 

authority to allow the Town to inspect.  After being referred to the Attorney handling the case, 

it was reported that there is no current legal executor of the will and therefore no one has 

authority to grant permission for the Town Health Officer to enter the premises.  

¶ Mike Marcotte stated that until there is a legal executor, and permission granted, then the 

Town would not request entry onto the property. 
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16. Sign Orders  

 

 

 

 

17. Meeting adjourned at 7:45 p.m.  

 

 

The next Select Board meeting will be held on Monday May 1st, 2017 at 5:00 p.m.  

 

 

 

 

                                                                                                                                     

Michael Marcotte / Chairman                  Bradley Maxwell  

 

 

 

 

                                                                                                                                     

Scott Morley                                                Amanda Carlson / Town Administrator   

 Payroll  Week ending 04-22-17 $ 3,171.30 

 Accounts Payable  04-24-17 $ 199.93 

Signed by the Board for the Treasurer to draw checks totaling $ 3,371.23 


